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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Aaron Bowman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, July 27, 2016
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:32 a.m. on Wednesday, July 27, 2016, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman.

In attendance:  Council Members Aaron Bowman (Chair), Jim Love, Anna Lopez Brosche; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Garrett N. Barket, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson, Steven T. Jenkins, Ex-Officio, Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio; Jessica B. Matthews, Legislative Assistant, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Jessica Baker, Administration, Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Daniel Davis, President, Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division; Paul Soares, JaxPort; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Jeff Martin, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Robert Skalitzky, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department; John Nooney, St. Johns River Alliance; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair asked Commissioners and staff around the dais to introduce themselves and provide some information on their backgrounds and length of time on the Commission.

Council President Lori Boyer gave opening remarks and expressed her gratitude for everyone’s willingness to serve on the Commission.  She requested that the Chair review the Commission’s original charge in the Ordinance Code and assess whether the Commission has strayed from its original mission.  She anticipates that things will be different this year.  Council President Boyer recognized the presence of Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce President Daniel Davis and segued to comments on initiatives to develop waterfront activities.  She mentioned the recent summit to address downtown Jacksonville waterfront issues that was sponsored by the Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce and chaired by Chamber of Commerce Chair, Audrey Moran.  Ms. Boyer implored the Commission join with the Chamber of Commerce, Downtown Investment Authority and others in making the waterfront a major focus point; she urged the Commission to use the coming year to figure out how the Commission best fits into the collective effort to embark on downtown waterfront initiatives.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the June 15, 2016 monthly meeting.

In the monthly St. Johns River status report on water quality and manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that we have had one of the hottest and driest summers in recent years. Salinity in the river is high because of the relative lack of rainfall; we have yet to see hurricanes and thunderstorms.  The water temperature has been exceedingly high.
Dr. White reported on the dire algae situation south of us.  He explained that salinity will kill some of the algae.  Our area has already seen and experienced what south Florida is now encountering with toxic algae.

Dr. White reported on the status of the Marine Management Plan.  Surveys are currently underway.  A more scientific survey will be taken in the fall.  Presently, the survey responses are mostly from boaters.  There will be three town hall meetings that will focus on the Marine Management Plan: October 1st at the University of North Florida; November 1st at Jacksonville University; and December 6th at the Northeast Florida Regional Council.
Dr. White reported on the January 23rd conference at the Haskell Building that the Chamber of Commerce sponsored.  Audrey Moran led the conference, the theme of which was Destination Riverfront.  The conference was, in part, the result of the Chamber’s recent trip to Oklahoma City, Oklahoma where the group viewed the river that the City created in its downtown.

Dr. White reported on the sighting of two extraordinary groupers, often called jewfish that are found in warm coastal waters but rarely seen in our waterways.  The two sighted here were caught near the Dames Point Bridge.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that in a May aerial survey, he recorded the highest number of manatees ever sighted and counted in a single flight. That number was 217, a 15% increase over the previous survey.  In a June aerial survey 147 manatees were sighted.  Most of the manatees sighted are in shallow waters, making it easier to spot them.

There have been ten manatee deaths reported for the year, two of which were watercraft-related.

Dr. White reported on data being gathered on manatees as they migrate southward.

When the days begin to shorten in length and when it gets colder, manatees begin to leave our area.  The highest number of manatees in our waterways is here in June and July.  By August, manatees begin leaving the area.

In her monthly St. Johns River Update, Lisa Rinaman, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, remarked on the deep dredge of the St. Johns River.  She announced that the St. Johns Riverkeeper has challenged the permit that the State of Florida issued.  The challenge is based on the lack of proactive mitigation.  She explained that the State permit is unenforceable owing to the United States Corps of Engineers’ sovereign immunity.  As a result, the Riverkeeper is elevating the challenge to the federal level.
Ms. Rinaman characterized the algae disaster in South Florida as the return of the “green monster.”  She stated that the presence and growth of the algae is an economic issue, as well as an environmental concern.  She reported that there have been reports of toxic algae blooms in Doctors Lake, Goodby’s Creek and Julington Creek.   She described efforts underway to raise the public’s awareness of the algae bloom as a threat the public health.  Ms. Rinaman linked the algae presence to the run-off issues that have been raised in the past.  The issues include the excessive nitrogen and phosphorus from fertilizer, failing septic tanks, and the high temperatures that enhance the algae bloom.

Ms. Rinaman viewed as a setback the Florida Department of Environmental Protection’s recent decision to improve an increased level of toxic chemicals that can be released into waterways.   On Tuesday, July 26, 2016, the State Environmental Regulation Commission, a 

Commission appointed by the Governor, voted to approve the new policy.  There are currently two vacancies on the panel.  Ms. Rinaman said that we needed to strengthen the protection of our waterways and not weaken what protections exist.

Council Member Jim Love asked if a resolution expressing the City Council’s opposition to the new policy would be of any help.  Ms. Rinaman said that a resolution, and letters, as well, would be welcomed and helpful.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston will draft a resolution.

Commissioner Edward J. Fleming said that the Commission should hear from both sides of issues that are on the table.  The Florida Department of Environmental Protection should be invited to a Waterways Commission meeting to explain its policy change decision.
In New Business, Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Jr., noted that we are observing the 26th year since the enactment of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).  He said that he was impressed by and pleased with both the City’s and the Waterways Commission’s awareness of the significance of ADA issues.  He also expressed his appreciation for Commissioner Jill Haskell’s work on the Adaptive Programming initiative.
The Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman, reported that in his experience in enticing visiting businessmen, the St. Johns River is often a game changer.  Visitors who are with prospective businesses considering an expansion or relocation to Jacksonville are impressed by the river.
Both Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche and Commissioner Penny Thompson commented on the Chamber’s visit to Oklahoma City, as well.

Commissioner Thompson raised the water sprinkler issue.  Does anyone abide by the regulations?  She suggested that the Commission have someone do a presentation on the issue.

In Old Business, Captain Jim Suber updated the Commission on efforts to remove two derelict vessels from the Trout River.  He reported that the City was in receipt of a grant that will enable the two derelict shrimp boats to be removed.  

Captain Suber reported that there is a fifty-foot cruiser that is at the bottom of the Ortega River.  The Florida Wildlife and Conservation Commission served notice on the boat’s owner to remove the vessel.  A process is currently underway to identify and acquire funding to remove the vessel.

Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District, reported that on the previous evening, the City Council had made some revisions to the current ordinance that regulates water sprinkling.  Jessica Baker said that she will be in touch with Melissa Long, Chief, Water Quality Division, to get more information.
Commissioner Garrett Barket described South Florida laws that apply to derelict vessels; these laws allow people to take possession of the vessels.  Jessica Baker announced that the State Legislature had recently enacted new laws on derelict vessels and that she is going to research the issue.

In Public Comments, John Nooney discussed his personal background.  He referenced articles that were in the morning’s edition of the Florida Times-Union that focused on public access to waterways.   Mr. Nooney referenced Ordinance 2007-0451-E that concerned temporary docking, the seizure of vessels in violation of City ordinances or operated in an unsafe manner.   He lamented the fact that no one from the Jacksonville Waterways Commission attended a recent meeting of the St. Johns River Water Management District.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:47 a.m.
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